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The time is ripe for a substantial volume which presents a serious 
academic response to the economic intervention into education which 
takes the form of an economic rationalist policy agenda and its 
practical strategies deployed to reform education.  This is the task 
which the education strand of the Reshaping Australian Institutions 
(RAI) project (.  The RAI project is orchestrated by the Research 
School of Social Sciences at ANU) will undertake in preparing a 
manuscript for publication.  This manuscript is tentatively titled 
Rethinking Australian Education: Beyond economic rationality.

By 'serious' we mean that the book will go beyond dissent from rational 
economic theory and practice.  Such dissent has been the major 
characteristic of much recent Australian academic writing in education 
which is critical of contemporary directions of educational policy and 
practice. This writing has tended to been reactive to the policy and 
practical directions of economic rationality.  It has identified 
immediate problems but it has not assessed educational economic 
rationality within a broader and longer term context.  

By contrast, Rethinking Australian Education will question the 
foundations and parameters of economic rationality and explore its 
impact within a long term historical perspective which takes seriously 
the challenges of institutional redesign as we approach the millennium 
and the centenary of federation in Australia. It will engage in 
rigorous critique (in its critical and constructive sense) of the 
economic intervention into education based upon the well grounded 
empirical and theoretical scholarship.  It will be non-sectarian in 
relation to rational economic theory and practice in education, 
identifying the insights as well as the limitations of the rational 
economic intervention.  

Education will be approached as a durable social institution which is 
currently subject to particular pressures for both change and 
continuity.  Within this framework of institutional analysis, the 
current widespread acceptance of economic rationality will be treated 
as an event within ongoing processes of educational formation and 
reformation.  Situating the economic intervention in this way will 
permit a long view of education within which the contributing authors 
will trace and theorise the effects of economic rationality in 
education, its longer term implications for education and its 
contribution to the reconstruction and consolidation of education for 



the 21st century.  The following project brief overviews the conceptual 
steps which make up the framework for the book.

Project brief
Step 1:  the problem
There is considerable pressure for change in contemporary Australia.  
The multiple pressures of globalisation and national restructuring are 
focused in debates about institutional reform, particularly in the lead 
up to the centenary of federation.  Such debate is evident in 
education, as well as in other regions of social life.

The demand is for an education which is appropriate for the 21st 
century.  But what is this kind of educational provision?  And what 

levers exist which will bring about change in the preferred direction.

Step 2:  The context of educational change
The development of education over the 20th century has established a 
number of long term trajectories of change.  These trends include, for 
example, the growing role of the Commonwealth in education, the 
increasing education levels and credentialling of the Australian 
population, and the increasing expertise and professional identity of 
teachers based upon enhanced levels of training, credentialling, 
professional development and thoughtful autonomy.

These long term trajectories have been set in train by the particular 
institutional arrangements established in education and by further 
purposeful strategies oriented to educational reform.  These have all 
been shaped by the way education, as an institution, has been embedded 
within social life which has, itself, been changing.

What is striking about the current era, and the lead up to the 
centenary of federation, is that education has been subject to 
intensified pressures for change arising from contextual changes which 
reposition education from an institution embedded within a national 
frame of reference, to one embedded within a frame of reference which 
is both globalised and national.  And, in association with this 
development, traditional educational arrangements have been 
problematised and subject to purposive strategies for bringing about 
change which have taken a radical economic form. 

This radical rationalist economic intervention has largely redefined 
the purposes of education away from older cultural and political ends 
related to nation building, and stresses, instead, education as a site 
for investment in human capital.  It has encouraged the development of 
institutional arrangements which promote competition and risk-taking 
entrepreneurial activity, and so promotes individuals to exhibit 
appropriate market behaviour as consumers in an educational market and 



as investors in their own wealth-maximising utility.  And it has shaped 
government policy and interventions so that governmental agency appears 
as a series of novel strategies to bring about change.

Step 3:  The field of institutional analysis
These purposive governmental strategies oriented to educational reform 
derive from particular understandings of institutions, the way 
institutions work and how they can be made to change.  These economic 
understandings of institutions form only one of many traditions of 
institutional theory which draw on different disciplinary and 
theoretical resources in the social sciences.  

What is distinctive about the contemporary field of institutional 
analysis is that it has been constituted in the recoil from the erosion 
of positivist hegemony in the social sciences.  There are as a result 
three broad categories of institutional theory each of which takes a 
different solution to the collapse of positivism.  

Rationalist economic and functionalist sociological theories of 
institutions have moved beyond positivism by affirming the importance 
of institutions in explaining processes of evolutionary change (rather 
than as a basis for prediction).  The former deploys the concepts and 
methods of neo-classical economics to this end, proposing an 
undersocialised theory of agency. The latter stresses the determining 
role of institutions as sites of action shaped by particular cultural 
norms and values, or by particular social imperatives and needs, 
positing an oversocialised theory of agency.  

The third breed of institutional theory moves beyond the dualist 

conceptions of structure and agency, and statics and dynamics, of these 
economic and sociological institutional theories by seeing both 
structure and agency as social processes constituted, ephemerally, 
within practice.  With processes all round, the locus of analysis 
shifts from the consideration of structure and agency to a relational 
theory which focuses on the construction and reconstruction of social 
life.  The result is a theory of verbs rather than a theory of nouns.

Despite this diversity of institutional theories it is the rationalist 
economic theories which have been most powerful in shaping public 
policy and the practices of government; their hegemonic status 
stemming, perhaps, from their far less dramatic (indeed ambiguous) 
departure from positivism.

Step 4: The character of economic institutional theory
Economic institutional theory builds upon the Austrian reconstruction 
of neo-classical economics, public choice theory and other varieties of 
new economic institutionalism which applies the conceptual and 



methodological machinery of neo-classical economics beyond markets, the 
traditional focus of economic analysis, to the analysis of other social 
institutions, including education.  The advocates of public choice 
theory claim that social institutions are quasi-markets which can be 
explained as unanticipated but efficient outcomes of rational 
individuals making choices in pursuit of their self interest.

The practical ascent of these new economic institutionalist conceptions 
of institutions is evident in changing patterns of governmental policy 
and intervention.  This ascent has been evident as a generalised 
economic rationalism evident in, for example, the federal Labor 
government's microeconomic reform agenda; an administrative rationality 
taking the form of corporate managerialism and implemented in the 1980s 
in Labor and Liberal governments; and, more recently, a full blown 
contractualism in which principal-agent relationships and agency are 
mediated by contracts.  This new contractualism is best illustrated in 
the Kennett government in Victoria.  In contractualist arrangements, 
the principal specifies what is required and engages, pays or rewards 
the agent who does it.  The contract specifies the obligations of each 
party, how the obligations are to be monitored and what incentives and 
sanctions can be applied.  This new contractualism can apply, 
therefore, to buyers/sellers, employers/employees, voters/politicians, 
politicians/bureaucrats, managers/workers or any other relationship 
where inequalities of action exist.

Step 5: The challenge of an alien intervention 
Thus, the long term trajectories of educational development are, in the 
1990s, being subject to a quite distinct rationalist economic 
intervention which purports to maximise the efficiency of education as 
a part of a broader process of reconstructing Australia as a player in 
a globalised economic, political and social context.

This economic intervention is distinctive because it draws on very 
different understandings of institutions and mechanisms of 
institutional change than traditionally have been applied in education. 
 It is an intervention, therefore, into an institutional field which 
has been constructed on the basis of very different institutional 
understandings and rationalities of governance.  And it is experienced 
as distinctive, indeed as alien, by many of those who participate in 
education (teachers, parents, principals, bureaucrats) and who are 
subject to the interventions new disciplines and its particular 

renderings of the purposes and procedures of education (ie. the ends 
and the means to those ends).

Step 6:  Responses to the challenge
Much of the recent debate amongst practitioners in education has 
addressed and contested the ends toward which the rationalist economic 
intervention is oriented.  Teachers, parents and others have argued 



that the new intervention will erode schools' capacity to educate 
children and young people in the traditional way.  Academics have 
participated in these debates and have also engaged in formal critiques 
of the rationalist economic intervention.  These critiques have 
explored the rationality of economic rationalism and the way it 
logically privileges certain outcomes.  They have also exposed the 
polarisation of thinking about education, revealing the way, for 
instance, that the rational economic theory treats inequality as 
natural whereas traditional social democratic understandings of 
education saw inequality as a consequence of social organisation and 
therefore potentially amenable to amelioration.

But as well as critiquing the ends of the rationalist economic 
intervention and engaging in formal critique of its rationality, it is 
also important to examine its effects in the lives and work of 
participants in education, and in the ongoing processes of 
institutional development and redesign.  That is to say, it is 
important to examine the way the economic intervention is reshaping 
Australian education and the agency of those engaged in the work of 
education, and to consider the implications of this reshaping for 
processes of institutional change in the lead up to the centenary of 
federation and in the longer term.

This work of institutional analysis and critique is already underway in 
other branches of the social sciences and realms of professional 
practice.  It draws attention to problematic features of the economic 
intervention, for instance:

Are people self-interested utility maximisers?  Is this all they are?
Do economic motivations and assessments of transaction costs 
sufficiently explain the nature of social institutions and the dynamics 
of social life?
How are gift relationships explained?
Can individual motives and choices explain social action?
Can individual agency be divorced from its social setting and the way 
it is embedded in it?
Do institutions arise automatically (spontaneously) as a consequence of 
many individual choices?
Is the form of institutions made inevitable by external circumstances?
What is the difference between public and private institutions?
Can all institutions be seen as markets or quasi-markets?
How is the existing form of institutions affected by new interventions 
oriented to change?
What is the relationship between new institutional imperatives and 
institutionalised tradition?
How is agency shaped in this confrontation of the old and the new?
Can principals and agents (eg providers and consumers, steerers and 
rowers) be separated?
Can there be institutional capture by one party?  Under what conditions 
and power relations?



Can the separation of principals and agents solve the presumed problem 
of institutional capture?  
Does such a separation provide a basis for good management?
Can contracts be specified and monitored in sufficient detail so that 
principals can maintain institutional control?

Under what conditions can there be sufficient specification?  What are 
the difficulties?
To what extent and under what conditions do incentives and sanctions 
work?
Does resistance occur?  If so, under what conditions and with what 
effects?
How adequate is the economic institutionalist model for public sector 
operation and management?

Step 7:  The purpose of this book
Rethinking Australian Education has been conceived as a vehicle for 
this kind of institutional analysis which goes beyond dissent toward 
more thoroughgoing critique of rationalist economic theory and 
practice, involving empirical and conceptual assessment and reworking.  
As a vehicle, the book will draw together a number of scholars who have 
completed substantial empirical and theoretical research which is 
broadly focused on understanding the nature of education as a social 
institution and processes of institutional change.  Their task will be 
to engage in a critical analysis of the new economic intervention with 
a view to seriously exploring its effects, its insights, its 
limitations and silences, and its implications for ongoing processes of 
institutional formation and redesign in education.  This work will 
involve an examination of the economic intervention, or some aspect of 
it, in the light of each researchers existing empirical and theoretical 
research so that a sustained assessment of the theory and practice of 
the intervention can be undertaken.  The outcomes of this process of 
inquiry will encompass productively critical commentary, debate, 
elaboration and also theoretical reconceptualisation.  It should lead 
to (1) an assessment of the practical implications of the economic 
rationalist intervention, (2) a better conceptualisation of education 
as a social institution and of processes of institutional change, and 
(3) an agenda for further research and practical work necessary to 
further preferred educational change into the 21st century.

Step 8: Focusing the component investigations
The separate investigations might be framed by one of the following 
kinds of questions:

What are the features and effects of the rational economic 
interventions and what are their consequences for education and 
educational change?  How do they affect notions of probable and 
preferred futures in education.
How does the actual practice of the economic intervention and the way 



it is playing out in particular organisations (eg. schools, TAFE, HE, 
etc) match up with the practice that would be predicted by theories of 
public choice and new institutional economics?  To what extent can 
education be understood as a quasi-market?
To what extent does the intervention set in train developments which 
cannot be explained within the frames of rationalist economic theories 
of institutions and institutional functioning?  What then, are the 
limits of these economic institutional theories?  What are their 
lacunae, blindspots and silences?  What other conceptual resources are 
available which would better account for the practical realities and 
imperatives of contemporary institutional design in education?
Given that a range of research which explores education as an 
institution and the processes of educational change already exists, 
what does this research contribute to an assessment of educational 
change in the lead up to the centenary of federation?  How does this 
research explain the rise of economic institutionalism as a theory and 
as a practical intervention into educational redesign?  How does it 
explain the impact, effects and implications of the economic 
intervention in processes of educational change?  How does it assess 

the significance of the intervention?

Together, such investigations will provide a strong basis for 
rethinking Australian education, assessing the prospects for change in 
the lead up to the centenary of federation and understanding education 
as a social institution and mechanisms of institutional change.  

It will also permit a more comprehensive response to the economic 
intervention in relation to both its practical policy dimensions and 
its more academic conceptual underpinnings.  And it will provide an 
empirical and conceptual basis for a more systematic consideration of 
the core questions we face in education:  What kind of education is 
most appropriate for the 21st century?  What mechanisms for change will 
best promote preferred change in education?

The education strand of the RAI and its work
The inclusion of an education strand in the RAI project was negotiated 
by a Monash based team of researchers comprising Professor Dick 
Selleck, Lawrie Angus and myself.  The Monash team quickly resolved 
that, while we could make a contribution to the analysis of education 
as an institution based upon our historical, social, organisational and 
policy research in education, the substantial volume would be far more 
weighty, more provocative and, therefore in the longterm, more valuable 
if it drew the resources of a number of education researchers together. 
 There were two major reasons for this.  First, while there was a 
substantial body of research on education as an institution in the 
history, sociology, politics and economics of education, it had never 
been brought together in a way which highlighted institutional 
analysis.  Bringing a number of researchers together to work on an 



institutional analysis of education would not only require the field of 
study to be clearly defined, but also mean that a number of different 
interpretations and approaches to institutional analysis would emerge.  
Second, the researchers would not only bring different approaches to 
institutional analysis they would also draw on different theoretical 
and empirical resources in their work.  The Monash team considered this 
plurality of approaches and perspectives to be valuable.  It would help 
to consolidate institutional analysis of education as a field of study. 
 It would offer rich opportunities for academic debate about education. 
 It would also lead to a more detailed and far reaching analysis of 
Australian education on which critiques of existing policy and 
practice, and modest prognoses for the future, could be built.

The collaborative approach adopted in the education strand has shaped 
the organisation of this book.  Our first task has been to clarify the 
nature of institutional analysis as a field of study so as to encourage 
an academic conversation between Australian researchers actively 
involved in, what might be broadly termed, institutional educational 
research.  A draft chapter has been prepared which begins to clarify 
the conceptual basis of the field of institutional analysis and to set 
up a framework for the contributing authors to situate their own work.  

The project brief (above) and the draft chapter was sent to selected 
researchers as an initial springboard for the preparation of their own 
chapters.  Our choice of authors was determined according to key 
criteria.  They had to be education researcher with significant 
standing in Australian educational research, be actively engaged in 
research which integrated theoretical reflection and substantial 
empirical investigation; be concerned in some way with the study of 
education as an institution; and be reflective about the theoretical 
traditions which framed their work.

This material and the contributing authors' proposals for chapters is 
the focus of a symposium at this annual conference of the Australian 
Association for Educational Research in Hobart and will, we hope, 
encourage further conversations with the broader education research 
community.  Chapter authors will also have an opportunity to discuss 
their own and each others chapters in more detail. These more developed 
conversations will become public when chapter authors present their 
completed draft chapters at an RAI conference at ANU in October 1996.  
This conference will again be open to the education research community 
but it will also be accessible to the scholars of RSSS and others, from 
different disciplines, who have affiliations with the RAI project.  
This conference will extend the discussion about institutional analysis 
and education even further, establishing links between educational 
research and research in the broader social science disciplines, and 
framing an ongoing agenda oriented to both research on education as a 
social institution and to the practical policy and politics of 



reshaping Australian education for the 21st century.

Australian Association for Research in Education
25th annual conference, Hobart 26-30 November 1995

Symposium: education strand of the RAI project  

Response to the project brief 'Rethinking Australian education: beyond 
economic rationality'

Simon Marginson *
Centre for the Study of Higher Education 
University of Melbourne

27 November 1995

* Simon Marginson is a Senior Lecturer at the Centre for the Study of 
Higher Education at the University of Melbourne, where he has worked 
since 1991, and the author of Education and public policy in Australia 
(Cambridge UP 1993), Arts, science and work (Australian Government 
Publishing Service 1993) and Australian law schools after the 1987 
Pearce report (with Craig McInnis, AGPS 1994), and various other books 
and articles. Current research projects include studies of markets in 
education; management practices in higher education; the labour markets 
for university academics in six disciplines; small business employment 
of graduates; generic skills, articulation and inter-sectoral movement 
between university and TAFE (for NBEET); and a history of Monash 
University since 1980.   Address: Centre for the Study of Higher 
Education, University of Melbourne, Parkville Vic 3052.   phone  
03-93447577   fax 03-93447576
e-mail  Simon_Marginson.cshe@muwayf.unimelb.edu.au

Notes on the project brief and chapter

1. Generally, I like the project brief as outlined. 'Beyond economic 
rationalism' is a very useful objective. The project is ambitious. 



2. 'The demand is for an education which is appropriate for the twenty 
first century'. Is this the right question to ask? Should a primary 
objective of the education strand be the formulation of norms for new 
education institutions? In which case, would it become necessary to 
define what will be needed in the 21st century by considering the 
broader settings and requirements of education? The original RAI brief 
from ANU states that 'the theory of institutions we shall seek to 
develop aims to maintain a normative thrust but without the Utopian 
cast of traditional political philosophy'. Is this too limiting and how 
can we effectively address (i.e. create counter tendencies to) market 
essentialism and its totalising effects without recourse to alternate 
utopias? I think it is but we haven't done it. 

3. I endorse the point made in the draft opening chapter (p. 7) about 
the need to supplement the RAI project framework with a recognition of 
the hegemonic role played by economic rationalism. (I'm less sure about 
the explanation for that hegemonic role, as expressed on p. 2 of the 
project brief - the suggestion that it derives from economic 
rationalism's continuing links to positivism. I suspect that the 
explanation lies more in the realm of relations of power, the role of 
the New Right in securing political support for market essentialism, 
the congruence between economic rationalism and the pattern of property 
and markets, etc.

4. In relation to the list of changes in education (p. 1), I would add 
the growing emphasis on self managing (ie. self regulating) 
institutions and individuals in education. Here self management is of 
course ambiguous, on one hand referring to the rise of the autonomous 
professional managing curriculum decisions etc.as in the democratising 
schools of the 1970s-1980s, on the other to the development of markets 
and quasi markets (self managing investor-consumers, self managing 
schools and universities, devolved responsibility for program delivery 
and outcomes to local managers and professionals, etc.). Thus in 
relation to pp. 3-4 of the draft chapter, I would make the point that 
both 'movements' share in common the move to self management and local 
autonomy, perhaps the principal extension of liberal systems of rule in 
this period (see Rose 1993 etc.). The difference between the two, which 
is important, lies in the relations of control in each case. The 
'teachers and parents' who 'contested the formal hierarchies and 
patrimonial lines of power' were creating their own kinds of education. 
The self managing school under Kennett, the self managing university in 
the unified national system, and the self managing individual subject 
to performance management, all experience their autonomy within a 
sophisticated system of central control which is based on sanctions, 
rewards and the centralisation of rule setting and system goals. Unlike 
the aforesaid terachers and parents, they have to work to someone 
else's agenda, not their own. The self managing element is important - 



it is not empowering in a wider sense, but nor is it 'bogus'. It 
impacts subjectivities. Arguably, it is the reason why corporate 
reforms and marketisation have been implemented with a high degree of 
consent, albeit often grudging consent. 

5. The project brief suggests (p. 2) that there has been a shift from 
cultural and political ends in education, to 'education as a site for 
investment in human capital'. This seems to be over-stated and 
over-simplifies more complex movements. Economic and vocational 
objectives have been important, on and off, for most of the century. 
Most of the main policies of the post-war period were framed in terms 
of economic objectives, Karmel 1973 was the exception. Arguably, 
cultural objectives have been reconceived in economic and vocational 
terms ('productive culture', fusion of general and vocational etc.) but 
governments still conceive education as the development of cultural 
attributes in human subjects. I'm not sure how important was the 
emphasis on democratic values and civics education etc. in the 
curricula of the past, the historians have conflicting interpretations. 

Further, the character of human capital investment that is called up by 
governments is itself changing. There has been a move away from the 
emphasis on social investment investment in huamn capital, and in 
favour of human capital as private individual investment - i call it 
'investment in the self' in my doctoral work. This again points to the 
centrality of self regulating subjects in the contemporary government 
of education. Education is the first site where such individuals are 
produced, and marketisation reforms are a principal means of achieving 
this, eg. user pays and student loans not grants in higher education. 
What has changed I think is that the remaking of both student subjects 
and education institutions in terms of corporate and market models is 
more thorough-going than before, and that economic strategies in 
education are more focused on individuation and self management. 

6. Re 'these purposive government strategies' (p. 2) it is striking how 
successful have been the recent corporate-market reforms, by comparison 
with many earlier reform programs. During the case studies in our ARC 
porject on management in higher education, we have been very struck by 
the rapidity and extent of the cultural shift in higher education - the 
griwing role of management, the rise of market behaviours etc. Sheila 
Slaughter's research leads to similar conclusions. 

7. The objective to 'maximise the efficiency of education' (p. 3) - it 
is also intended to maximise the synergy in relations between education 
and other sites eg. central government, the labour markets, employers 
etc. This era is seeing a quite fundamental opening up of education 
institutions, although certain actors and social groups are becoming 
priveleged observers and participants. Part of the importance of 
markets is that they are seen as a means and a medium for such synergy. 
For example, government policies and institutional management have 



continued to encourage private consultancy by academics, despite the 
rip offs, because it acts as a mechanism for technology transfer. 

8. (p. 4) Yes, you can conceive all of education as markets or quasi 
markets but whether you would want to is the real question. Activities 
not recognisable to markets tend to drop off the agenda, though perhaps 
a kind of 'black culture' (the converse of a black economy) survives 
the imposition of economism. Obviously, markets can be discussed as a 
universalising framework of analysis, so that markets are always 
already etc.; or they can be discussed as observable social phenomena 
with a specific context and character, and identifiable limits, in 
which case you cannot talk about everything as markets. It seems better 
to do the latter. 

Possible contributions

1. A summary description and analysis of markets in Australian 
education, using political economy and social theory descriptors and 
measures, including arithmetic statistics and simple diagrams. The 
interlocking fields of the different markets, whether local, national 
or global, would be mapped. This would not be a static picture of 
education markets but would incorporate the recent history of markets, 
government policies of marketisation, tendencies to growth in market 
activities, etc. The longstanding role of education as a non economic 
competition in position ('relative advantage' or upward social 
mobility) has encouraged the emergence of specifically economic forms 
of competition. 
In schooling, the chapter would cover the longstanding market at the 
 elite end of private schooling; and the partial marketisation of 
 government schools (varies by State but includes rising fees, 
 competition between schools, corporate forms) together with the entry 
 of other, consumer markets into school systems (sponsorship by Apple, 
 McDonalds etc). The limits to the market in government schooling; this 
 remains a largely government funded system and we have here more of a 
 quasi market than a market. The ambiguous potential for a unified 

 private-public market in schooling. In TAFE and training the chapter 
 would cover the formation of the national training market, the 
 fostering of a commercial dyanamic in TAFE and the growth of private 
 training. In higher education the chapter would first of all outline 
 the emergence of a 'unified national market' as shaped by the 
 Government. This is a competitive quasi market in institutional 
 position. The objectives are prestige as well as revenues; academic 
 goals have not been wholly commercialised. Second, it would describe 
 the growth of the more classically economic market 'islands' within the 
 unified national market: international marketing; vocational 
 postgraduate and continuing education courses; commercial research, and 
 technology transfer and consultancy.



2. A chapter addressing the broad terrain of option 1 above, but 
focused particularly on the role of governments in marketisation in 
education, examining recent Commonwealth and State government programs 
in Australia. (This might be a more manageable project than option 1). 
The chapter would attempt to draw out the respective roles of 
deliberate government construction, popular participation, key market 
interests, and the autonomous dynamics of market systems, in the growth 
of education markets.

3. The development of national markets in education in Australia, with 
the emphasis on the post-school sectors: on one hand the partial 
integration and national system steering of the separate State systems 
(eg. TAFE and training), on the hand the growing colonisation of 
Australian education by global practices and the role of specifically 
global markets (eg. research and international marketing in higher 
education). The national government has emerged as the chief agent of 
modernisation and marketisation, but it finds itself increasingly being 
steered by global regulators - government , supra-government (eg. the 
OECD) and private - and working to global blueprints for market reform.

4. The first stage in a larger project designed to investigate, 
empirically and theoretically, the character and incidence of market 
behaviours ('market subjectivities') in Australian education. This 
ultimate project is potentially large, and because come work has 
already been done in relation to schooling (Kenway et al) and training 
(Anderson) it might be advisable to focus on higher education - which 
in any case provides the most material for study, and is relatively 
accessible to research. In the ultimate project the primary instrument 
of empirical research would be interviews, supplemented by 
questionnaire surveys as appropriate. The role of the chapter would be 
to broach the issues, review the existing literature and evidence, and 
map the lines of possible research. Such a project would contribute to 
the development of a typology of markets and quasi markets. Arguably, 
all education markets have elements in common, such as competition, 
relations of exchange, individualised products, etc. but there is still 
complex variation. Market relations are implicated in other kind of 
relations. 
The research would focus on variations in market and 'not market' 
 behaviours by age, gender, level of positions, and especially by field 
 of study where it is hypothsised that such variations are likely to be 
 very pronounced. The investigation of market behaviours would include 
 such matters as the respective role of market (negotiation, contract, 
 exchange) and non market forms of decision making in the creation of 
 programs and projects; the respective roles of competition and 
 collaboration; the effects of financial incentives and exchange in 
 governing patterns of work; the continuing role of conceptions of 
 equality and equity; the balance between open intellectual exchange via 
 publication, and the commercialisation of intellectual property, in 
 research; the balance between market and non market objectives in the 



 management and planning of institutions and their units; incidences of 
 resistance to and evasion of markets. The implications of markets for 
 the role and character of relations of power in higher education, asnd 
 between higher education agents and outside agents, would also be 

 investigated (questions of relations of power are of broad interest to 
 the larger RAI project, see p. 6 of draft chapter). 

5. A critical examination of contemporary norms of management and 
administration in education, based on a reading of key texts, 
supplemented by interviews and an examination of selected management 
training programs. The examination would focus on assumptions about 
organisation, human relations, and the roles of education that are 
constructed in and through management.


